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TOWN OF EPSOM

BUDGET COMMITTEE

SEPTEMBER14, 2017
Present:  Marylou LaFleur-Keane, Chairman; Dave Fiorentino, Vice Chairman; Gary Kitson, Water District Representative; Joyce Heck; Hugh Curley, Selectmen’s Representative; Ralph Weeks; Joni Kitson; Bill Yeaton, School Board Representative; Tony Soltani, Len Gilman
Not in Attendance: Mary Frambach; Penny Graham
Other Attendees: David Ryan; Nancy Wheeler; Patrick Connors; Lucie Weeks
Marylou opened the meeting at 6:30 PM.

Mr. Connors discussed the School Report Card.  He noted that a program they had been using has disbanded but they were looking for something comparable to replace it.  It was noted that it was a good program.  

There is a new music teacher who is continuing with band and chorus.  They are working on continuing the DARE program.  Mr. Connors noted the testing that they will be using is AIR (American Institute for Research).  Science will be tested in grade five, not grade four.  They are grading based on competency not an overall grade for the course.

Tony asked if it was possible to get a sample breakdown of the competency testing. Mr. Connors noted it was to be in place by July 1. Mr. Connors will send a link for the sample.

Ralph asked if the State had sent funding.  Mr. Connors noted they are not sending any additional funding, but the normal funds.  

Mr. Connors noted the total number of students is 431.  Mr. Connors discussed that there are home schooled children who also obtain services from the school.  Mr. Connors noted there were 179 students at Pembroke Academy.
Tony asked questions of Mr. Connors about the General Epsom School Information.  Tony asked how often the information was updated.  Mr. Connors noted the different times that data is updated.
It was discussed that Epsom is obtaining more information from Pembroke Academy regarding the progress of Epsom students.

Mr. Connors noted that kindergarten is still half day sessions.  Bill noted that they did not foresee any change in that status.

Salaries were discussed with it being noted that the teachers are in year one of a three-year contract with the paraprofessionals being in year one of a two-year contract.
Mr. Connors explained the Title I grant and how the funds are used.

Mr. Connors discussed the Report Card as to how Epsom’s students relate to students in other of the SAU schools.  He noted that the younger children do well in math, but not as well in the older grades.  He noted they are changing the program in fifth grade this year and in other grades next year.

Dave asked why Chichester and Deerfield students are doing better than our students.  Mr. Connors discussed that Epsom has been in touch with those schools regarding the programs they are using.  Joni asked since the schools are in the same SAU why are the schools not using the same curriculum.  Mr. Connors noted you have five different school boards that would all have to agree.   
Gary asked if there is a Curriculum Coordinator, if so why isn’t that person assisting the schools to better their scores.  It was asked if the students at Pembroke Academy from Epsom can be traced to see where their differences are.  Mr. Ryan noted how the new Curriculum Coordinator will be working on this issue.  

Mr. Ryan noted there has to be a relationship building to work with school boards to have them work to educate students to do well at Pembroke Academy as well.
Mr. Connors noted that the class size in Chichester is smaller than in Epsom.  It was discussed there is a difference in teacher/student ratio.

Mr. Connors noted the other document is the FY 16/17 Year End Report.  He noted the surplus being returned to the Town was $273,355.00.  Bill noted that the Town had less special education students at Pembroke Academy this year.

Mr. Connors noted the high school tuition was less than projected for the 2017/18 school year.  Mr. Connors noted the fuel tank had to be removed with the school changing to propane.  He noted that the fuel line should be more consistent in the future.
The presentation of the School Budget to the Budget committee was scheduled for December 14.

Minutes of May 18, 2017
The minutes of May 18, 2017 were reviewed and amended.

Joni motioned to approve the minutes of May 18, 2017 as amended, Dave seconded the motion.  The motion passed with one abstention.

Marylou discussed the information from the Trust Accounts.  

Hugh discussed that the Echo Valley Bridge work is being completed.  Hugh noted that New Orchard Road is going to be paved.  He thanked Gary for his assistance to complete work to bring water into the Library facilities.  Hugh noted they ran into ledge so the cost will increase.

Hugh noted that they are having MRI review the Police Department assessment.  One of the pieces is what does the Town do to retain officers.  

He noted the Town has received an unexpected $110,000.00 to be applied to non-scheduled highway projects.  They will complete work on Chestnut Pond Road and they will be looking at other projects.  He noted they are looking at installing yellow lines on some of the roads.  Hugh noted that the Town has them on North Road and Goboro Road.  

Gary noted that the Town has spent a great deal of money on Chestnut Pond Road asking if the work to be completed now would hold up.  Gary noted that the road has been widened out creating more issues for a gravel road.  Hugh noted that the paving should help to preserve the road. 
Tony noted that the $110,000.00 is non-lapsing and the Town should spend the money according to some plan.  Tony noted that rather than a center line fog lines should be installed.  Ralph felt if you want to have a discussion with a Selectman as to how to spend the money you should go to a Selectmen’s meeting.  

Tony also questioned if RFP’s went out for the Police Department assessment.  He noted that the Selectmen should come to the Budget Committee before spending funds not allocated.  Tony said that non-allocated funds were shifted.

Marylou noted that the Budget Committee does not manage the budget.  Hugh noted what was referred to in the training and what the Budget Committee shall do.  

Marylou noted that Hugh is giving an overview of how the funds are being spent.  
Discussion as to the duties of the Budget Committee were discussed.

Hugh noted that 41% of the budget is remaining with 32% of the year remaining.  

Joni noted that there was a correction made in the budget.  Nancy noted the correction was as to how funds from the Police Detail Funds could be spent via a Warrant Article.  Money was taken from the Police Department budget that will be returned to the budget and taken from the Police Detail Funds.
Hugh noted that Police Overtime is running higher than expected.  

Gary noted that the Selectmen might also have MRI look at other Police Departments as they also have openings.
Tony noted the Town used to have a graduating rate contract and officers put through the Police Academy signed a 3-year contract.  Hugh noted that the Town still uses that contract.

Marylou discussed the Budget Committee budget.  She noted the expenses.  Marylou noted in the past the committee completed a flyer to the voters which was paid for out of their budget.
Dave motioned to accept the Budget Committee’s budget as presented, Bill seconded the motion.  The motion passed.

Nancy presented the Town’s revenues to the Committee.  Nancy noted that the estimated revenues received as of September 1 is an increase of approximately $61,000.00.
Gary reported the Water District budget is doing well.  He noted they had some leaks on Black Hall Road. 

Marylou will e-mail a list of Departments presentations as they are scheduled with the Selectmen.  Marylou asked if November 14th would work for the Selectmen to present the Town’s budget to the Budget Committee.  It was determined that date will work.
Marylou has planned for department head presentations to the committee as follows:  November 30, December 5, 7, 12, 14 and 19.  The Public Hearing for the budgets will be January 11, 2018.  Petition warrant articles are to be into the office by January 9.

Tony noted as Hugh reviewed the Budget that the committee or one or several subcommittees hold meetings to review department expenditures and report back to the entire committee.
David noted that this committee is small enough that one member can handle a department.  Marylou noted that if you wanted to have a subcommittee it has to be voted on.  Ralph noted that he has attended the Budget Committee Workshop and the committee’s function is to oversee the production of a budget.

Tony feels that subcommittees are functions of the entire committee.  Marylou wants everyone to hear the discussions with the Department Heads.  Dave suggested that Tony work with the Committee for a year and then if he wants changes to then make suggestions.  Gary noted Tony was on the Budget Committee in years past.  
It was noted that many of the members could assist Tony with notes about budget items.

Dave motioned to adjourn, Joyce seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  Marylou adjourned the meeting at 8:20 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Betsy Bosiak

Recording Secretary
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